Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 7th January 2013 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Cllr Chris Wright, presided until 8.35 p.m. after which the Vice-Chairman, Cllr Anne Eastwood took the chair; present were Cllrs Paul Bolam, Ian Dickinson, Matthew Dovey, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were County Cllr David Turner, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and five members of the public.

1/13/1

Apologies for Absence

The Chairman, Cllr Chris Wright, said that due to business commitments he would be unable to attend the whole meeting and apologised for leaving early.

1/13/2

Declarations of Interest

None

1/13/3

Public Participation

Mr Gordon Roper thanked County Cllr David Turner for arranging the repair to the surface of Kiln Lane near its junction with Oxford Road. Cllr Turner said that credit should go to Cllr Mike Patrick who has been lobbying for this work to be done for at least five years.

In response to a question from a resident County Cllr Turner said that the Traffic Speed Checks planned for both Oxford and Wheatley Roads are still in the programme of work to be done but there is a long backlog.

It was suggested that in the meantime the Police Community Support Officers (PCSO) could carry out spot speed checks – preferably at peak times. The Chairman said it would be good to have a reliable estimate of when the County’s speed checks would be done. Cllr Turner said that he would try to find out; the Council agreed that a decision on whether to involve the PCSOs or not would be taken when Cllr Turner had supplied this information.

1/13/4.

Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 3rd December 2012

The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed as a true record.

1/13/5.

Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a.
The Clerk confirmed that the Dog Waste Bin for Elm Drive has been ordered and should be installed by the time of the next Council meeting. It was agreed to locate this on the field side of the car park in front of the shops. The cost will be approximately £320 including installation.

b.
The Health & Safety Policy as amended at the December meeting had been circulated and was approved. It was agreed that the responsibilities of the Parish Clerk included being the Council’s ‘Safety Officer’.

c
Cllr Judy Westgate said that the School Crossing Warden had provided her with some inconclusive feedback on the effectiveness of the Vehicle Activated Sign. He could not say for certain whether the Sign had had an effect or not.

d.
Cllr Mike Patrick explained that there had been a misunderstanding by Ernie Tipping over the reporting of his actual hours of work. These were estimated and agreed to be 2.5 hours per week in 2012 but in future Mr Tipping will be required at the end of each quarter to report the hours that he has actually worked. This point will be explained to Mr Tipping in a letter from the Clerk, which will be sent with the cheque for the supplementary payment. Mr Tipping will be required to acknowledge his understanding of this arrangement by signing a copy of this letter and returning it to the new Parish Clerk. [In subsequent correspondence Cllr Patrick said that Mr Tipping’s hourly rate of pay in 2013 will be increased from £6.08 to £6.19 per hour. This has not yet been confirmed by the Parish Council.]

1/13/6.

County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr David Turner asked to be updated on several highways maintenance matters. Cllr Patrick said the pothole in Oxford Road near The Old Post Office has been repaired and that while the problem puddle at Kiln Lane had been dealt with, the street lighting in that area is still a problem.

Cllr Turner confirmed that Gordon Hunt from the County Council has agreed to give his expert advice about dealing with the water leak in Southend. The Chairman said that he would speak to the resident concerned. A water leak in Pettiwell had started since the last meeting and been satisfactorily dealt with. District Cllr Gillespie said that she would talk to SODC’s John Backley about getting Thames Water to carry out repairs to a manhole cover in Oxford Road near The Old Post Office.

Cllr Judy Westgate said that there was no longer a supporting post for the Hidden Dip sign but she seen a hole outside 44 Wheatley Road where the post must have been. Cllr Turner said that he would obtain a price for its replacement. The County will also view and give advice about the path outside the Village Hall but will probably not be able to pay for any recommended improvements. The Chairman confirmed that the advice would be much appreciated, even on this understanding.

Cllr Paul Bolam said that there is a large pothole on the Oxford side of Northfield Brook; Cllr Turner will report this.

County Cllr Turner passed on some general information about the County’s advice service, which he asked to be included in the next available edition of the Newsletter. He said that the County is under pressure to make further substantial cuts in its budget, which will be hard to achieve, and 40% of the non-education expenditure will be affected over the next 4 years.

The proposed changes to the park ‘n ride service at Thornhill were explained, including an extension to provide 500 additional places.

GoRide have acquired some new buses; a decision about the future of the service will be made in April.

1/13/7.

District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that there will be a small decrease in the District Council’s share of the Council Tax in 2013/14.

She regretted that she has been informed by SODC’s Planning Enforcement team that no further action will be taken about the double decker bus parked near Kings Copse. The officers have told her that they consider the harm done is minimal and does not justify any more of their time. The Parish Council should contact the landowner.

Cllr Gillespie said that it has come to light that there is a huge ‘loophole’ between SODC’s Core Strategy document and the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). This will affect all villages located within the green belt but had not been appreciated by either CPRE or the Oxford Green Belt Network. She will copy the Parish Council with her correspondence on this matter and on the proposed ‘City Deal’ which Oxford City Council is pursuing.

1/13/8

Balances and cheques for signature

Barclays Current Account at 31st December


£30,961.91
The Council noted the direct debit payment to Grundon in December amounting to £56.78

The following cheques were approved for payment:

Mrs J Eden (replacing the lights for the Christmas Tree)

           £49.99
E Tipping – balance of fee for 2012/13



         £280.08

Southern Electric (tree supply)




           £14.60

SODC (dog waste bin service April-September 2012)

           £84.46

G Russell (Administration, December)



           £77.90

G Russell (Salary)




 

         £406.97

Young Brothers (General village maintenance)


      £3,702.00

Young Brothers (Parsler’s Piece)




      £2,058.00

Cllr John Hieatt proposed a vote of thanks to Godfrey and Judy Eden for supplying and decorating the Christmas Tree by The Green. This was unanimously agreed.

An appeal for funds has been received from Thame CAB. It was agreed to make a donation of £100. This cheque was also signed.

Parish Precept 2013/14

The Council noted that the County’s Monitoring Officers have advised that councillors have no need to declare a ‘beneficial pecuniary interest’ in this item.

Councillors considered some information sheets that had been prepared by the Chairman, Cllr Judy Westgate and the Clerk

After considering these papers and some discussion, it was proposed by Cllr John Hieatt that there should be no change in the Precept for 2013/14. Cllr Paul Bolam seconded the motion, which was then passed by the Council. The Parish Precept will remain at £20,800, as it has since 2009/10

1/13/9.

Planning

a). Application

P12/S2787/FUL Greenwoods of Garsington, Brooklyn, Pettiwell 

Proposed construction of dismantling shed, retention of ‘portakabin’ office, retention of caravan rest room and retention of small parts store (Retrospective)

The Council agreed that this application should be recommended for refusal on the grounds that it would be an overdevelopment that affects the openness of the green belt. The Council also noted that site is much more visible than it should be. The screening, which is required as a planning condition, is inadequate and business activities are being carried out on the road (Pettiwell) as well as within the site.

b). Community-led Planning

Cllr Dovey confirmed that Anton Nath from ORCC will run the Launch Meeting that is to be held in the Village Hall on Monday 28th January. Either the Chairman or Cllr Dovey will introduce the meeting. Cllr Dovey will produce a leaflet advertising the meeting which will be distributed throughout the village. The purpose of the Launch Meeting is to gain volunteers who will join with parish councillors in this planning process.

If it is decided to embark upon a ‘Neighbourhood Plan’ this must be notified to SODC along with a precise description and map showing the area to be covered by the Plan. The Council will also be invited to attend a one day workshop that is being conducted by CPRE in Dorchester-on-Thames Village Hall all day on Tuesday 5th February

1/13/10.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a.
RoSPA has written to the Clerk confirming that its inspectors will cover Oxfordshire in July. They offer several services in addition to the basic equipment inspection, details of which were passed to Cllr Bolam for consideration. In due course RosSPA will need to be told which services have been selected.

b.
The local Thames Valley Police report covering the period 25/11/12 to 20/12/12 has been received and will be circulated.

c.
Young Brothers have confirmed that their price for supplying General Maintenance and grass cutting services in 2013 will be £3,150 plus VAT; and for grass cutting in Parsler’s Piece £1,750 plus VAT. These prices are the same as in 2012. In addition, to maintain the Amenity Grass near the Play Area the fee for the year would cost £1,220 plus VAT. The Council noted these figures which will be discussed at the February meeting.

1/13/11.
Parish Council Appointments

Mrs Judy Eden confirmed that she has accepted the Council’s invitation to become Parish Clerk. Geoff Russell will hand over to Judy Eden over the next few weeks and her first meeting as Clerk will be on Monday 4th February. Over the next few weeks, Judy will also work with Cyril Tomline so she can become familiar with what the Newsletter Editor’s job involves.

1/13/12
Fields in Trust Agreement

The Chairman reported that while discussion with the Trust concerning the Playing Field are continuing, the Agreement about Parsler’s Piece can be signed. The papers have been prepared and require the witnessed signatures of both the Chairman and the Vice-Chairman. This will dealt with as soon as possible.

1/13/13.
Playground Safety Report

Cllr Paul Bolam asked if this matter could be held over until the next Council meeting.

1/13/14
Village Maintenance

Cllr Patrick said that Ernie Tipping had told him that mole traps have been laid in the burial ground. More information was requested. The Clerk said that Total Pest Control of Didcot would make a site visit if the Council would like more advice. 

Cllr Dickinson said that the road towards Wheatley was badly littered. He asked if SODC could deal with this. District Cllr Gillespie said that she would pass on this request.

1/13/15
Village Bus Services

County Cllr David Turner reported on a meeting of the Five Parishes Group that had taken place at Speedwell House before Christmas with Thames Travel’s new General Manager, Mr John Hammond, who had accepted the criticism of his company’s service in recent months. Mr Hammond said that, now Thames is owned by Oxford Bus Company, some much needed investment in the fleet is taking place. Two new buses are expected now with another six after Christmas. The fleet will be based at Cowley and there will be much better back-up in the form of breakdown and rescue services. Mr Hammond has said that he will refund the taxi fares of passengers who have been let down by a lack of service. He intends to put out leaflets and notices in parish newsletters which apologise for the poor service and explain how things are to be improved. Cllr Turner said it was unclear whether a service to Cowley Centre would be provided but he would continue to follow up this idea.

1/13/16
Any Other Business
Cllr Dovey asked for the Council’s approval for his plan to promote a high-speed broadband service provided by Gigaclear (www.gigaclear.com). This was agreed and some information about this service will be published in the Newsletter.

The meeting closed at 8.50 p.m.
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